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June 30, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett;

Enclosed for your consideration is an ordinance which authorizes the King County Executive to execute an amendment to the Real Estate Purchase and Sale Agreement, as amended, (the Agreement) for the North half of the Kingdome parking lot (referred to as the North Lot).

As you will recall, pursuant to ordinance 15820, the King County Executive executed a purchase and sale agreement (as amended, the Agreement), dated June 21, 2007, for the sale of the North Lot to North Lot Development, L.L.C. (NLD).  Completion of this North Lot development will fulfill the long held goal of the County and commitment to the neighboring communities, to develop this property.  The project will generate significant economic activity associated with the construction of housing, office, and retail spaces.  The development will be built near a major transit hub and will also further activate the surrounding neighborhood.

Since the Agreement in 2007, there have been several amendments to effectuate the transaction, including extending the closing of the purchase date from June 30, 2009 to December 16, 2011.  For the reasons described below, a further amendment to the Agreement is necessary to clarify the manner in which certain covenants can be recorded against the property, so that the sale of the North Lot can be closed and the County can achieve economic and community development benefits associated with this project.  This amendment does not change nor diminish the amount of replacement parking or affordable housing obligations required of the Buyer as referenced in the Agreement and subsequent amendments.  This ordinance will authorize the Executive to carry out the recording of those covenants as proposed in the enclosed proposed amendment.  The amendment changes the Agreement in the following areas: 

· Housing Covenants:  As authorized in the Twelfth Amendment to the Real Estate Purchase and Sale Agreement, which was approved by this Council pursuant to Ordinance 16944 and dated October 20, 2010, NLD proposes to construct 30 units of affordable housing as part of the first phase of construction on the western parcel of the North Lot.  NLD has also moved forward with plans to construct 70 units of off-site affordable housing in conjunction with the City of Seattle.  If such off-site housing units prove not to be feasible, NLD proposes to construct them on the eastern parcel of the property, when that portion is developed.  Until such off-site units are secured through recording of an appropriate covenant on an off-site property, the Agreement requires that covenants protecting the County’s interest in obtaining and retaining such affordable housing be placed on the North Lot property.  NLD’s financing partners have, however, objected to having such covenants apply to the property as a whole.  NLD has requested that it be allowed to allocate the affordable housing obligations so that 30 units would be required on the western half of the North Lot, and 70 units would be required on the eastern parcel of the North Lot property.  It is not clear that the Agreement allows King County to place such covenants on less than the entire property without Council approval, thus I am asking the King County Council authorize an amendment to the Agreement that allows the covenants to be placed on the portions of the property where the units will be constructed, subject to being moved off-site if the conditions of the existing Agreement are satisfied.    
· Parking Covenants: The Agreement requires NLD to provide temporary and 491 permanent replacement parking spaces for the use of the Public Stadium Authority (PSA) or reach a parking agreement with the PSA as a condition of the sale of the North Lot.  There have been many discussions between NLD and the PSA, but at this point, there is no agreement on replacement parking at a site other than the North Lot.  Absent a mutually acceptable solution between NLD and the PSA, the Agreement requires that a covenant protecting the County’s interest in obtaining such replacement parking be placed on the North Lot property.  No replacement parking is planned for the development on the western parcel of the property, which already includes parking for the retail and residential uses within that part of the development.  Again, NLD’s financing partners have objected to having such a covenant apply to the property as a whole, and NLD has requested that the replacement parking covenant apply only to the eastern parcel of the North Lot.  It is not clear that the Agreement allows King County to place such a covenant on less than the entire property without Council approval, thus I am asking the King County Council to authorize an amendment to the Agreement that allows the covenant to be placed on the eastern parcel of the North Lot, which is where the parking will be provided if agreement between NLD and the PSA of an off-site alternative is not obtained by the time construction of the eastern parcel of the property commences.

I believe that these amendments are reasonable and serve the best interests of citizens of King County.  The changes associated with affordable housing simply address the realities of the project as it has progressed to the point of commencing construction within the very near future.  I believe that these amendments continue to protect King County’s interest in obtaining additional affordable housing.

As to replacement parking, I believe King County has already adequately protected the interests of the public and the PSA in light of the fact that King County discounted the purchase price for the North Lot by $7.5 million to compensate the Buyer for assuming the onerous responsibility for providing parking on the North Lot and the parking revenue to the PSA.  No requirement for permanent replacement parking on the North Lot or temporary replacement parking at all exists in any of the prior agreements between the County and the PSA.  I believe that the attached amendments strike the proper balance between the PSA’s stated need for parking and parking revenue and the primary King County interest to provide economic and community development to a part of King County that needs it.
If you have any questions regarding the proposed legislation, please call Facilities Management Division Director Kathy Brown, at 206-296-0630.
Sincerely, 

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:   Acting, Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Fred Jarrett, Deputy County Executive, King County Executive’s Office (KCEO)
Sung Yang, Director of External Affairs and Government Relations, KCEO

Carrie Cihak, Director of Policy and Strategic Initiatives, KCEO
 
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget

Caroline Whalen, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)
Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES
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